SOUTHERN METHODIST UNIVERSITY
Faculty Senate Meeting
Wednesday, September 4, 2013 – 3:10 p.m. – 5:00 p.m.
Hughes-Trigg Ballroom West



Present: Vladimir Ajaev, Maureen Armour, Karen Baker-Fletcher, Hal Barkley, Alan Brown, Jill DeTemple, Darryl Dickson-Carr, Melissa Dowling, Jennifer Dworak,*Steve Edwards, Donna Gober, Andrew Graybill, Buck Hampson, *Michael Harris, Michael Hawn, Barbara Hill-Moore, *Robert Howell, Debora Hunter, *Jody Magliolo, Luis Maldonado, David Matula, Cheryl Mendenhall, Tony Ng, Brittany Ransom, *Santanu Roy, presiding, Timothy Salmon, Susanne Scholz, Carolyn Smith-Morris, *Jeanne Stevenson-Moessner, *Josh Tate, Jacquelyn Thomas, Jeff Tian, *Wei Tong, *Steven Vik, Paige Ware, Matthew Wilson
Absent: Ed Fox, Susanne Johnson, David Karp, John Lamoreaux, Bill Maxwell, Tom Mayo, Edmond Richer, Thomas Ritz, Glenn Voss, Steve Weisenburger, Jingbo Ye
Ex Officio: Paul Ludden
[bookmark: _GoBack]Visitors: Linda Eads, Harold Stanley, Lisa O’Donnell, Kathleen Tibbets, Bill Tsutsui, Renee McDonald, Jeff Strese, Sheri Starkey, Wally Gomez, Tom Coan, Rick Jones, Barbara Whitehead, Bill Detwiler, Nina Schwartz, Dennis Foster, Ian Harris, Kacy Hollenback, Stephen Sekula, Rick Halperin, Robert Gregory, Tom Fomby, Janis Bergman-Carton, Stephanie al Otaiba, Paul Yovanoff

1.	The meeting was called to order by President Roy at 3:12 PM. 
 2.	The minutes of the Senate meeting on May 1, 2013 were approved. Minutes of the Executive Committee meetings on May 15, 2013 and July 19, 2013 were presented.  
3.	New Senators were welcomed by President Roy: Karen Baker-Fletcher (Theology), Darryl Dickson-Carr (English), Jennifer Dworak (Engineering), Ed Fox (Marketing), Donna Gober (Wellness), Robert “Buck” Hampson (Psychology), Michael Harris (Education Policy & Leadership), Robert Howell (Philosophy), Debora Hunter (Art), John Lamoreaux (Religious Studies), Bill Maxwell (Finance), Cheryl Mendenhall (Advertising), Brittany Ransom (Art), Edmond Richer (Engineering), Joshua Tate (Law), Steve Weisenburger (English), Matthew Wilson (Political Science).
4.	A series of announcements was made by President Roy. President-elect Jody Magliolo (Cox) was introduced.  As part of the emphasis on graduate education by the Senate this year, several deans have been invited to speak at Senate meetings.  In addition to Dean Bill Tsutsui (Dedman College) who is speaking today, Jim Quick (Associate Vice-President for Research and Dean of Graduate Studies) will speak in October, Dean David Chard (Simmons School) in November, Dean William Lawrence (Perkins School) in January, and Dean Marc Christensen (Lyle School) will speak at a February meeting.
The budget deficit will be larger than is typical for the University this year. Key factors appear to be the cap on the increase in tuition, and an increase in the athletic budget deficit.  The Executive Committee is considering a resolution affirming the need for faculty review of any courses introduced into curriculum.  A faculty committee has been formed to review the recently introduced online course program.  It is co-chaired by Paige Ware and Beth Thornburg.
President Roy thanked the Provost for ensuring that faculty do not need to move their cars from normal lots during football games, as was initially requested by the Athletic Department.  He asked Senators to check the Senate website for accuracy of the information posted there. 
Dinesh Rajan (Electrical Engineering) has volunteered to begin a three-year term on the university IT Advisory Council.  In each of the next two years, an additional member will be added, so that there will eventually be three faculty representatives, serving overlapping 3 year terms.
President Roy informed the Senate about a serious situation that developed regarding two international student-athletes who were threatened by a coach to have their scholarships removed.  Dennis Foster and Paul Rogers of the Athletic Council spoke with Athletic Director Rick Hart concerning this issue. The Senate will invite Athletic Director Hart to a Senate meeting. Faculty members who become aware of such problems should consult Dennis Foster, Senate Athletic Policies Committee Chair.
Finally, Robert Puelz (Cox) of the Faculty Benefits Committee served as the summer liaison to Human Resources.  This allows faculty representation throughout the summer, when many important decisions are made.
4.	As part of the Senate focus on Doctoral Programs this year, Dean Bill Tsutsui from Dedman College was a guest speaker. He said he was pleased to address this critical issue.  He went on to share basic information on Dedman College doctoral programs, and described new goals and future plans.  Doctoral programs exist in all of the Division III departments: Biological Sciences, Chemistry, Physics, Earth Sciences, Statistical Science and Mathematics.  In Division I, English, History and Religious Studies (in partnership with the Perkins School) have doctoral students, and in Division II, Anthropology, Economics, and Psychology have doctoral students.  Economics offered the first PhD degree at SMU, starting in 1959.  Only a few departments have endowments to fund, either partially, or completely, their programs. Revenue-generating MS programs are operated by Economics and Statistical Science, but such opportunities are rare in the Humanities and Sciences.  He showed data about students in the various programs.  The general trend is that the size of our programs are relatively small, but that in many characteristics, such as GRE scores, time to graduate, and faculty funding, we are comparable to peer and aspirational schools.  On stipend level, our programs are near that of other schools in some fields, and somewhat lower in others.  Lower stipends are largely a consequence of the flat budgets that most departments have experienced over the past 15-20 years.  Departments have offered less-competitive stipends, in order to maintain larger classes of admitted students.  Six departments were ranked by the NRC, including Economics, Biological Sciences, Anthropology, Statistical Science, Psychology, and Religious Studies, with Economics and Biological Sciences having the highest rankings.  In addition to the crisis in stipend support, healthcare costs have risen dramatically in the past five years. Last year the dean’s office asked departments to contribute towards the medical insurance of graduate students.  This year, the students were also asked to contribute.
Future objectives include having healthy dynamic programs with rising national statures.  Incremental improvement is anticipated, with all departments reaching the second quartile nationally, and some in the first quartile.  Increased sponsored research should increase, and the quality of graduate student and faculty should be of the highest quality.  It is important to try to lift all departments, rather than selectively.
Plans to achieve these objectives include better marketing of programs and recruiting of graduate students, larger pools of applicants, and enhanced visibility of programs.  Larger issues include clarifying the goals of doctoral education at SMU. There should be continued exploration of current innovative and interdisciplinary programs. The need for additional resources should be addressed, especially for programs that present the greatest opportunity or need.  Student-faculty ratios should be optimized across all departments.  The need for teaching assistants should be addressed.
His take away lessons:
a. Programs are doing well, considering all of the difficulties, but cannot continue as is.
b. A crisis may in fact damage the current situation, in the near future.
c. There is a need for dramatic new investments in doctoral education. A university-wide fellowship program would be a good a start.
d. Incremental improvements can be made through marketing and recruiting, but that is not enough for fundamental change.
e. We cannot cut our way to greatness.
f. There is a need for a university wide discussion of doctoral education to bring about the positive changes that we have seen in undergraduate students in recent years.
Dean Tsutsui fielded a variety of questions.  He described the success of the joint Ph.D. degree program in Biostatistics with UT Southwestern as requiring the right administrators to commit the funds.  For revenue-generating MS programs, it is essential to provide training for skills that are in high demand.  Joint programs can sometimes accomplish that.  The difficulty in endowing graduate programs through the capital campaign was discussed.  He acknowledged that there is a chicken-and-egg aspect to the problem of improving the quality of graduate students and of the faculty.  He felt that providing opportunities for Trustees to meet graduate students, to speak with them, or to see them in their labs, is likely to have a positive impact on their understanding of graduate education.  On the issue of selective support of some departments, he expressed skepticism that such support would help other departments, in general. On the question of a Ph.D. program in the Cox School, he said that it could likely be accomplished in collaboration with the Economics Department, but that no plans were in place.  He urged the Faculty Senate to keep this conversation going, and try to reach other audiences including trustees and donors. He emphasized how important a 3% yearly increase in the graduate student allocation would be towards accomplishing the overall goals.
5.	The Senate went into Executive Session for the election of Standing Committees.  The slates were approved by acclamation.  President Roy thanked Susanne Scholz as Chair of the Committee on Committees.  He asked that all chairs provide interim reports to the Senate later in the year.
6.	A presentation on Faculty Benefits & Key Changes for 2014 was made by Jeff Strese, Executive Director of Human Resources, Sheri Starkey, Sr. Associate Director of HR, and Wally Gomez, Holmes Murphy & Associates.  They first explained the cost drivers for our health plans, and their strategies for containing those costs.  SMU employees are older on average than those in other businesses, and typical universities.  The utilization of healthcare benefits is low.  About 4% of the employees spend 60% of the benefits. Costs for healthcare continue to increase, and costs in DFW are higher than average.  Keeping the plan the same would require an increase in premiums of about 11%, but through the following changes, the increase in premiums will be only about 6%.  Changes will include an increase in co-pays for seeing a specialist, and for emergency room visits.  CVS and Walgreens will be taken out of the SMU Health & Wellness plans.  Alternative retail pharmacies will be identified and the information mailed to individuals.  A volunteer pilot program will be used this year, Healthy Outcomes.  It seeks to encourage better health by providing incentives as a yearly cash award. Confidentiality will be observed. The program will run from November 15 to May 15.  News about the changes in healthcare programs will disseminated during a series of forums in October.  Open enrollment will be Oct 12-31.  The HR fair will be Oct 15.  An enrollment advising session can be scheduled during October 17-28, where individuals plus a partner, can receive detailed information about health benefits plans. During the question session it was explained that changes in co-pays were selected as a way to reduce costs because of the large costs experienced in these two categories in recent years.  Also, it was considered that in some cases, treatment by a primary care physician might be adequate, as well as more cost-effective.  On the question of the future of high-deductible, low premium plans with a health savings account, it was suggested that these plans are likely to continue, and seem not to be in conflict with the Affordable Care legislation.

	




7.	The meeting was adjourned at 5:02 PM.


Respectfully submitted,
Steven Vik
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